



Leaving the Paris Agreement: The United States' Disengagement from the Global Climate Regime and its Impact on EU Climate Diplomacy

Valentin Steinhauer



DEPARTMENT OF EU INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS AND DIPLOMACY STUDIES

EU Diplomacy Paper

04/2018



Department of EU International Relations and Diplomacy Studies

EU Diplomacy Papers 4/2018

Leaving the Paris Agreement: The United States' Disengagement from the Global Climate Regime and its Impact on EU Climate Diplomacy

Valentin Steinhauer

© Valentin Steinhauer

Dijver 11 | BE-8000 Bruges, Belgium | Tel. +32 (0)50 477 251 | Fax +32 (0)50 477 250 | E-mail info.ird@coleurope.eu | www.coleurope.eu/ird

About the Author

Valentin Steinhauer graduated in 2018 with an MA in EU International Relations and Diplomacy Studies from the College of Europe in Bruges. He also holds a BA and an MA in European Studies and European Public Affairs from Maastricht University. He currently works as a Bluebook Trainee at the Secretariat General of the European Commission. His previous positions include assignments at the European Parliament and the Daimler AG in Berlin and Brussels. This paper is based on his Master's thesis at the College of Europe (Simone Veil Promotion).

Editorial Team:

Bram De Botselier, Carsten Gerards, Sieglinde Gstöhl, Sofía López Piqueres, Anahita Sabouri, Simon Schunz, Aleksandra Tor, Oleksandra Zmiyenko

Dijver 11 | BE-8000 Bruges, Belgium | Tel. +32 (0)50 477 251 | Fax +32 (0)50 477 250 | E-mail ird.info@coleurope.eu | www.coleurope.eu/ird

Views expressed in the EU Diplomacy Papers are those of the authors only and do not necessarily reflect positions of either the series editors or the College of Europe.

Abstract

On 1 June 2017, President Trump announced his intention to withdraw the United States (US) from the Paris Agreement on climate change. This paper examines to what extent this decision has had an impact on the climate diplomacy of the European Union (EU). In light of US disengagement, questions have been raised about the future viability of the global climate regime. The paper argues that Trump's ability to roll back climate legislation domestically is relatively restricted, while his impact has been more pronounced on the international level. Overall, US disengagement has created a leadership gap, which has strengthened the EU's actorness and provided it with an opportunity to increase its external engagement in the field. Even though the EU is still in a process of strategic adjustment, three important adaptations can be identified: First, the EU has strengthened its cooperation with key partner countries such as China and Canada. Second, the EU increasingly frames climate change issues in terms of energy cooperation and security in its bilateral relations with the US. Third, the EU's engagement with local and regional actors has been significantly reinforced.

Introduction: Kyoto all over again?

The recently elected President of the United States (US) is standing on a podium in the White House Rose Garden, publicly elaborating on his decision to abandon a major international treaty on climate change: "For America, complying with those mandates would have a negative economic impact, with layoffs of workers and price increases for consumers".¹ The Republican President, whose foreign policy has been described as 'unilateralist' and 'America First', thereby ignores the many calls from leaders around the world, in particular from Europe, who had urged him to remain engaged within the global climate regime.² The year is 2001, the President is George W. Bush, and the treaty that he intends to abandon is called the Kyoto Protocol.

Almost 16 years later, the United States' 45th President, Donald J. Trump, is standing in the exact same spot while announcing the US' withdrawal from another milestone treaty on climate change – the Paris Agreement. Employing a reasoning similar to Bush, Trump emphasises the need to protect American workers and argues that compliance with the Paris Agreement would disadvantage the United States *vis-à-vis* emerging economies such as China.³ The similarities between the two Presidents' policies on climate change are striking. Domestically, they rolled back existing environmental regulations and adopted new legislation to facilitate fossil fuel extraction. Internationally, the presidencies of Bush and Trump have marked two periods in which the US disengaged from the global climate regime.

Both presidencies were preceded by a period of US climate leadership. In the run-up to and during the negotiations of the Paris Agreement in 2015, the Obama administration played a decisive role in the preparation and shaping of the final outcome.⁴ During the 1970s and 1980s, the US was one of the most ardent supporters of environmental action and at the forefront of the establishment of a number of environmental treaties, such as the Montreal Protocol in 1987.⁵ However, while US leadership had been crucial during the early days of the environmental regime, the

¹ The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, President Bush Discusses Global Climate Change, Washington D.C., 11 June 2001.

² J. Dumbrell, "Unilateralism and 'America First'? President George W. Bush's Foreign Policy", *The Political Quarterly*, vol. 73, no. 3, 2002, p. 279.

³ The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Statement by President Trump on the Paris Climate Accord, Washington D.C., 1 June 2017.

⁴ C. Parker, C. Karlsson & M. Hjerpe, "Assessing the European Union's Global Climate Change Leadership: From Copenhagen to the Paris Agreement", *Journal of European Integration*, vol. 39, no. 2, 2017, pp. 248-249.

⁵ D. Kelemen & D. Vogel, "Trading Places: The Role of the United States and the European Union in International Environmental Politics", *Comparative Political Studies*, vol. 43, no. 4, 2010, p. 1.

1990s marked the beginning of a paradigm shift in US environmental policy. Under President George H.W. Bush, the US had initiated a moratorium on new regulations, effectively putting a halt to new environmental legislation.⁶

Even though his successor, Bill Clinton, tried to reinvigorate US climate leadership, he was unable to gain Congressional support for a majority of his initiatives.⁷ In 1997, the US Senate finally adopted the Byrd-Hagel Resolution with unanimous support from both parties, revealing a growing bipartisan reluctance to advance climate action. With an eye to the upcoming United Nations (UN) climate negotiations in Kyoto later that year, the resolution successfully limited the room for manoeuvre of President Clinton, setting out very strict conditions for an agreement to gain approval by the Senate.⁸ This reluctance foreshadowed a gradual US disengagement from global climate politics that eventually culminated in the non-ratification of the Kyoto Protocol.

In contrast to when President Trump announced his decision to leave the Paris Agreement, President George W. Bush's refusal to ratify the Kyoto Protocol posed a risk to the treaty's very survival. While the Paris Agreement had already been operational at the time of Trump's announcement, for the Kyoto Protocol to enter into force, it first had to be ratified by at least 55 signatories, representing a minimum of 55 percent of overall emissions from industrialised countries. Hence, after the exit of the world's largest greenhouse gas (GHG) emitter at the time, the fate of the agreement rested with a small group of industrialised countries, amongst them countries such as Russia whose commitment to climate action had been ambiguous at best. In this context, the EU had to engage in extensive diplomatic activities to ensure that the Kyoto Protocol would still see the light of day. In retrospect, the EU has often been praised for the instrumental role it played in bringing about the ratification of the Kyoto Protocol.⁹

US disengagement from the global climate regime, both in the early 2000s and today, caused the emergence of a leadership gap. Due to its self-image as an environmental leader and thanks to its economic and political clout, the EU has been

⁶ Ibid., p. 13.

⁷ Ibid., p 14.

⁸ G. Kahn, "The Fate of the Kyoto Protocol under the Bush Administration", *Berkeley Journal of International Law*, vol. 21, no. 3, 2003, p. 550.

⁹ S. Oberthür & C. Roche Kelly, "EU Leadership in International Climate Policy: Achievements and Challenges", *The International Spectator*, vol. 43, no. 3, 2008, pp. 47-48.

seen as a 'natural contender' to fill this void both then and now.¹⁰ However, in the early 2000s, EU activism benefitted from a greater urgency to act and a less competitive leadership, the former related to the uncertain fate of the Kyoto Protocol and the latter referring to the EU's position as the most progressive force for climate action at the time. It is important to note that the EU's relative share of GHG emissions decreased over time, suggesting that its relative weight in climate negotiations has also diminished.

Against the backdrop of these changes, this paper aims to examine whether the EU is still willing and able to assume leadership, when faced with US disengagement today. In particular, the following research question is addressed: To what extent has the US decision to withdraw from the Paris Agreement had an impact on EU climate diplomacy? The focus is on the impact of US disengagement on the EU's status as an actor in climate diplomacy (actorness) and its response thereto in terms of discourse and actions taken (external engagement).

The paper argues that US disengagement has strengthened the EU's actorness and external engagement. However, in contrast to the early 2000s, the EU increasingly relies on other partners to provide (co-)leadership in global climate politics, reaching out to both state and non-state actors. This finding confirms prominent conceptualisations of the EU as a 'networked co-leader'.¹¹ The paper proceeds as follows: First, it briefly introduces the reader to the analytical framework, in particular to the concepts of EU actorness and external engagement. Hereafter, it examines the nature of US disengagement from the global climate regime and the EU's response thereto. The conclusion sums up the main findings and presents a number of policy recommendations for the EU's future engagement in international climate diplomacy.

¹⁰ E. Palacková, "The Race for Climate Leadership in the Era of Trump and Multilevel Governance", *European View*, vol. 16, no. 2, 2017, p. 253.

¹¹ D. Belis et al., "Climate Diplomacy and the Rise of 'Multiple Bilateralism' between China, India and the EU", Carbon & Climate Law Review, vol. 12, no. 2, 2018, pp. 96-97.

Analytical Framework: Measuring EU Actorness and External Engagement

This study relies on Schunz, Damro and Gstöhl's analytical framework combining actorness and external engagement,¹² which builds upon the conceptualisation of EU actorness developed by Bretherton and Vogler.¹³ Bretherton and Vogler distinguish between 'opportunity', 'presence' and 'capability' as the three constitutive elements of EU actorness: Opportunity relates to the external environment of EU policy-making and reveals to what extent structural features of the international setting influence the EU's ability to engage externally.¹⁴ According to Schunz *et al.*, the most important structural features in this context are interests, institutions, ideas and norms.¹⁵

Interests refer to the "ultimate, material or ideational objectives pursued by foreign policy actors".¹⁶ Institutions can be perceived as enduring "patterns of behaviour" that structure the international system.¹⁷ They can, but do not necessarily have to, take the form of multilateral organisations. Finally, ideas and norms relate to the subjective worldview of international actors and "standards of acceptable behaviour".¹⁸ In climate change diplomacy, the EU's external engagement has been frequently subject to a volatile opportunity. Hence, an examination of the EU's opportunity, gauged along the analytical categories of interests, institutions, ideas and norms, appears highly relevant to this paper's analysis.

The second component of EU actorness put forward by Bretherton and Vogler is presence. The EU's presence in a given policy field describes its indirect external influence as "a consequence of being".¹⁹ Schunz *et al.* refer to the historical evolution of the EU's legal and policy *acquis* which "forms the basis of what the EU projects to the outside world".²⁰ Capability constitutes the third and final component of EU actorness and denotes the internal context of EU policy-making, most notably those features that determine the EU's "ability to formulate effective policies".²¹ According

- ¹⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁸ Ibid.

¹² S. Schunz, C. Damro & S. Gstöhl, "Analytical Framework: Understanding and Explaining EU External Engagement", in Chad Damro, Sieglinde Gstöhl & Simon Schunz (eds.), *The European Union's Evolving External Engagement: Towards New Sectoral Diplomacies*?, Abingdon, Routledge, 2017, pp. 15-33.

¹³ C. Bretherton & J. Vogler, *The European Union as a Global Actor*, London, Routledge, 2006, p. 13.

¹⁴ Ibid., p. 24.

¹⁵ Schunz, Damro & Gstöhl, op.cit., p. 28-29.

¹⁶ *Ibid.*, p. 16.

¹⁹ Bretherton & Vogler, *op.cit.*, p. 27.

²⁰ Schunz, Damro & Gstöhl, op.cit., p. 16.

²¹ Bretherton & Vogler, *op.cit.*, p. 29.

to Schunz *et al.*, the EU's capability relies "on its legal competence for external action, its policy objectives, strategies and procedures for external engagement".²² Moreover, Bretherton and Vogler emphasise the importance of vertical (EU vs member state level) and horizontal (inter- and intra-institutional) coherence in EU policymaking.²³

The impact of US disengagement from the global climate regime has a direct influence on the EU's structural context of action, i.e. its opportunity. Moreover, there is the potential that US disengagement might indirectly influence the EU's presence, by inducing the adoption of new domestic policies. The latter would be the case, for example, if the EU decides to strengthen its own climate legislation to compensate for US inactivity. The impact on the EU's capability, however, seems very limited. Indeed, the EU's capability is mainly determined by the treaties. The EU's competences and internal decision-making procedures are not expected to change as a result of the US decision to abandon a multilateral agreement on climate change. Hence, this paper's analysis focuses predominately on the question of coherence, when assessing the EU's capability.

The concept of actorness in itself can only point to the EU's ability to engage as an actor externally. To assess what kind of actor the EU is and what it actually does, it is vital to examine the forms of external engagement that the EU employs in its diplomatic activities. The second part of the analytical framework thus focuses on the EU's forms of external engagement. Schunz *et al.* define external engagement as " any form of interaction – whether purposive or [...] non-purposive – between the European Union and the outside world".²⁴ It is important to note that this definition not only relates to the EU's engagement with international organisations and states, but also with suband non-state actors. This is crucial as a large part of this paper deals with the EU's interaction with non-state actors. Based on Schunz *et al.*'s analytical framework, the form of EU external engagement essentially depends on four analytical categories: 'objectives', 'agency', 'mechanisms' and 'interlocutors'/'arenas'.²⁵

Objectives denote the EU's intentions while engaging in external action. This category aims to identify the EU's external goals in a certain policy field. Agency relates to the Union's internal decision-making and its external representation. It

²² Schunz, Damro & Gstöhl, op.cit., p. 17.

²³ Bretherton & Vogler, *op.cit.*, pp. 29-31.

²⁴ Schunz, Damro & Gstöhl, op.cit., p. 18.

²⁵ Ibid., p. 19.

addresses the question as to which institution/Member State is in the driving seat regarding external action. Mechanisms describe the approach taken by the EU to pursue its objectives. Schunz *et al.* differentiate between coercive, persuasive and bargaining-based mechanisms.²⁶ While the former (coercion) relies on hard instruments such as sanctions, the latter two follow the logics of socialisation (persuasion) and consequentialism (bargaining), respectively. Last but not least, 'interlocutor' aims to identify the target or addressee of EU external engagement, while 'arena' asks through which venues EU engagement takes place. These venues can be diverse, ranging from formal to informal and from multilateral to bilateral arenas. Together with the analytical components of the actorness concept, these indicators of external engagement serve to structure the analysis of this paper.

Based on these conceptual foundations, this paper carries out a qualitative case study of US disengagement from the global climate regime under President Trump, and in particular its impact on EU climate diplomacy. The time period considered ranges from the inauguration of President Trump in January 2017 to October 2018. Even though Donald Trump only announced the US withdrawal from the Paris Agreement in June 2017, his actions before this decision already had an impact on global climate diplomacy. The analysis relies on three different components. First, it examines the practical and legal implications of US disengagement under Trump. Second, a discourse analysis examines the EU's immediate reaction to President Trump's announcement. In this context, both primary and secondary sources are used, in particular press releases, public statements and media reports. Third, a process-tracing analysis is carried out to examine the EU's reaction and strategic adjustment in practice and over time.

The relatively scarce academic literature on the topic is complemented by primary sources, such as official EU documents requested from the institutions and expert interviews. The requested documents concern internal and external communication regarding the EU-US Energy Council and the EU-US Working Group on Climate Change. They have been partially released and are publicly available on the internet.²⁷ They offer valuable insights into the strategic considerations, undertaken at the highest level of EU decision-making. Additionally, five semi-structured interviews were carried out with EU officials in Brussels. The interviewees were chosen to reflect

²⁶ *Ibid.*, pp. 19-20.

²⁷ Asktheeu.org, 2018.

the key institutions and services involved in the formulation of EU climate diplomacy, with a particular focus on the transatlantic relationship.

US Disengagement under President Trump

The first part of the analysis focuses on President Trump's domestic and international policies in the field of climate change. In particular, it discusses the legal and practical implications of his decision to withdraw from the Paris Agreement.

Impact and Limitations of President Trump's Policies

Soon after his inauguration on 20 January 2017, President Trump arranged a number of political appointments which already indicated the new administration's stance on climate action. First, the President announced that Scott Pruitt would become the new Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). The EPA is a federal agency, responsible for the monitoring and implementation of environmental regulation. Mr. Pruitt's appointment was criticised, as he had been a constant opponent of EPA, bringing multiple cases against it as former Attorney General of Oklahoma.²⁸ Under Pruitt's leadership, hundreds of EPA employees have either resigned or received buy-outs, resulting in a massive downsizing of the agency's overall workforce.²⁹

In July 2018, Pruitt finally resigned amidst ethical controversies over his management style.³⁰ President Trump subsequently replaced him with Andrew Wheeler, a former coal lobbyist, who is said to have "crusaded behind the scenes for decades to quash climate change legislation and promote coal".³¹ Beyond EPA, the Department of Energy was allocated to Rick Perry, who had previously advocated the closing of the very same department.³² Ryan Zinke was appointed as the new head of the Department of Interior, responsible for the protection of natural resources. Zinke is publicly known as a strong supporter of fossil fuel production.³³ Additionally, the

²⁸ Bomberg, *op.cit.*, pp. 956-957.

²⁹ J. Hirschfeld-Davis & M.D. Shear, "Trump Signs Spending Bill, Reversing Veto Threat and Avoiding Government Shutdown", *The New York Times*, 23 March 2018.

³⁰ O. Milman & S. Siddiqui, "Scott Pruitt, Trump's embattled EPA chief, resigns amid ethics scandals", *The Guardian*, 6 July 2018.

³¹ J. Dlouhy, "New EPA Boss Same as the Old: Pruitt Policies to Stay Intact", *Bloomberg*, 6 July 2018.

³² Bomberg, *op.cit.*, p. 957.

³³ Freeman, op.cit., p. 547.

Office of Management and Budget was given to Mick Mulvaney, who considers funding for climate action a "waste of money".³⁴

Secretary of State Rex Tillerson, former CEO of ExxonMobil, surprisingly turned out to be one of the strongest proponents of climate action within the administration. However, he was ousted and replaced by the climate-sceptic Mike Pompeo in March 2018.³⁵ Similarly, the relatively climate-friendly national security advisor H.R. McMaster³⁶ was replaced by John R. Bolton in April 2018. Bolton is a hard-line conservative who already served under President George W. Bush as Under Secretary of State and Ambassador to the UN.³⁷

Taken together, these political appointments make it more difficult for international partners such as the EU to identify access points within the administration. The impact of the new administration's climate sceptic stance could also be felt on a working level. Jonathan Pershing, for example, the last climate envoy under President Obama, was first able to keep his position. However, this position was downgraded internally within the State Department. According to an official from the European External Action Service (EEAS), Pershing no longer reported directly to the Secretary of State.³⁸ Eventually, the position of Special Envoy for Climate Change was entirely abolished, leading to Pershing's departure.³⁹

Beyond personnel changes, President Trump also quickly started to issue a number of executive orders aimed at rolling back domestic environmental regulation. On 28 March 2017, he signed an executive order which obliges government departments and agencies to review "existing regulations that potentially burden the development or use of domestically produced energy resources".⁴⁰ The review focuses, in particular, on the promotion of fossil fuels and is supposed to result in the suspension, revision or rescinding of regulations which restrict their use. Most importantly, however, the executive order is intended to make good on Trump's campaign promise to abolish the Clean Power Plan (CPP). The CPP foresees CO₂

³⁴ Bomberg, *op.cit.*, p. 957.

³⁵ Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

³⁶ Ibid.

³⁷ J. Dumbrell, "Unilateralism and 'America First'? President George W. Bush's Foreign Policy", *The Political Quarterly*, vol. 73, no. 3, 2002, pp. 280-281.

³⁸ Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

 ³⁹ N. Toosi, "Tillerson looking to eliminate dozens of special envoy posts", *Politico*, 28 August 2017.
 ⁴⁰ The White House, Executive Orders, *Presidential Executive Order on Promoting Energy Independence and Economic Growth*, Washington D.C., 28 March 2017.

reductions in the power sector of up to 30 percent by 2030 (reference: 2005).⁴¹ It is often seen as Obama's most important legacy in domestic climate policy and was adopted right after the conclusion of the Paris Agreement.

Officially, Trump has only instructed the EPA to review the CPP. However, the agency already announced its intention of rescinding the act.⁴² In fact, the Trump administration already began to reduce incentives for renewables that are foreseen by the CPP.⁴³ Nevertheless, repealing, suspending or even revising the CPP is not an easy task. Any such effort is subject to a fixed set of procedural requirements.⁴⁴ Importantly, agencies and executive departments need to issue prior notice of their intentions to repeal a regulation and allow for public comment thereon. Thus, if the EPA aims to rescind the CPP, it "will be required to accept and review public comment, and once the repeal takes effect it will likely be the target of vigorous judicial action".⁴⁵

Furthermore, Trump lifted a moratorium on new coal mining leases and fracking on federal lands, while approving two controversial pipeline projects which were previously blocked under the Obama administration.⁴⁶ The Keystone XL pipeline and the Dakota Access pipeline projects have been criticised for their "potential impact on water resources and the climate, as well as alleged violations of indigenous and tribal rights".⁴⁷ The approval of these infrastructure projects is not subject to further procedural constraints. However, several environmental groups have initiated lawsuits against the approval decisions and litigation is currently pending.⁴⁸ Besides political appointments and executive orders, Trump also made an attempt at restructuring the federal budget to reflect the change in priorities.

In March 2017, the Trump administration put forward its budget proposal for the fiscal year 2018. The budgets of the Department of Energy, the Department of State and the EPA were all supposed to be slashed drastically. The EPA was targeted with

⁴¹ Biedenkopf, Katja, "Transatlantic Climate Diplomacy", American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, Washington, D.C., 2016.

⁴² M. Mehling & A. Vihma, "'Mourning for America' – Donald Trump's Climate Change Policy", Finnish Institute of International Affairs (FIIA) Analysis, no. 8, 2017, p. 27.

⁴³ D. Gordon, D. Reddy & E. Rosenberg, "After Paris: A Climate Agenda that Serves U.S. Interests", *Center for a New American Security*, Washington D.C., 2017, p. 9.

⁴⁴ Freeman, op.cit., p. 559.

⁴⁵ *Ibid.*, p. 15.

⁴⁶ Ibid.

⁴⁷ *Ibid.*, p. 14.

⁴⁸ V. Volcovici, "Environmental Groups Sue Trump Administration for Approving Keystone Pipeline", *Reuters*, 30 March, 2017.

the largest proposed cut, a budget reduction of 31.4 percent.⁴⁹ Moreover, Trump proposed to stop, or at least drastically cut, funding for several government programmes related to the environment and clean energy.⁵⁰ However, the final Congressional spending bill was perceived as a "broad rebuke to President Trump's vision".⁵¹ Most of his proposals were rejected or even reversed in a bipartisan package deal between Democrats and Republicans. While Trump had proposed to cut the budget of the Energy Department's programme on energy efficiency and renewables by 69 percent, Congress increased it by 14 percent.⁵² Moreover, the administration's proposal to shut down the Advanced Research Projects Agency was rejected. Instead, the Agency received a budget increase of 16 percent.⁵³ Local environmental initiatives were largely kept in place and the budgets of the State Department and the EPA have so far remained untouched.

Despite a Republican majority in both chambers, President Trump suffered a major blowback on his budget proposal. Republican lawmakers were primarily concerned with the up-coming mid-term elections in November 2018 and were eager to protect local interests. The clean energy sector has increasingly become an important source of economic growth in many states.⁵⁴ Hence, it appears logical that Senators want to promote these emerging industries in their regions. Additionally, Democrats are still able to filibuster in the Senate and to delay the adoption of a spending bill, effectively forcing a temporary government shutdown. To avoid such a shutdown, President Trump thus also relies on bipartisan support for his budget proposals.

All in all, Trump's domestic policy agenda signals a willingness to deliver on his campaign promises. On the one hand, he improved the infrastructure development and extraction opportunities for fossil fuels. On the other hand, his political appointments, budget proposals and domestic policy actions reveal a departure from existing environmental standards. Taken together, these actions are likely to negatively impact the United States' ability to engage in effective climate action domestically and internationally. However, Trump's impact is – for now – not as significant as

⁴⁹ Mehling & Vihma, *op.cit.*, p. 12.

⁵⁰ Ibid.

⁵¹ J. Hirschfeld-Davis, "Spending Plan Passed by Congress Is a Rebuke to Trump. Here's Why", *The New York Times*, 22 March 2018.

⁵² Ibid.

⁵³ Ibid.

⁵⁴ B. De Botselier, "US Climate Politics in the Trump Era: Options for EU Engagement", *College of Europe Policy Brief (CEPOB)*, 1/2018, College of Europe, Bruges, p. 2.

sometimes assumed. Domestic procedural, political and judicial constraints limit the powers of the President. The constitutional system of checks and balances curtails much of the impact that a Trump administration could potentially have.

The Announcement to Withdraw from the Paris Agreement - Implications

On 1 June 2017, Trump officially announced his plan to withdraw the United States from the Paris Agreement. ⁵⁵ While he referred to a re-negotiation of the agreement and the opportunity for the US to re-enter under more preferable terms, he also announced that the US will immediately "cease all implementation of the non-binding Paris Accord".⁵⁶ From a legal point of view, President Trump's announcement has no immediate effect. According to Article 28 of the Paris Agreement, the withdrawal procedure is only officially launched once a written notification is submitted to the Secretariat of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC). However, under the provisions of the Paris Agreement, this note can only be submitted "three years from the date on which this Agreement [the Paris Agreement] has entered into force for a party".⁵⁷ President Obama enacted the Paris Agreement via an executive order on 4 November 2016.⁵⁸ Hence, the earliest date by which the US can launch the withdrawal procedure is 4 November 2019.

Moreover, according to Article 28, any withdrawal can take effect at the earliest one year after the submission of the formal note of intent. As a result, 4 November 2020 is the earliest date by which a potential US withdrawal can become effective. Incidentally, the next US presidential elections are scheduled for 3 November 2020. This has three major implications. First, US withdrawal from the Paris Agreement is not going to be completed before the next elections. Second, the United States' decision to leave the Paris Agreement is likely to be revisited and discussed during the next presidential campaign. Finally, it is possible that the US will never leave the agreement, depending on the results of the 2020 presidential elections. Indeed, a potentially new President would only be able to take office in January 2021, hence after the withdrawal were to take effect. However, in case the new President-elect was determined to keep the US within the agreement, it would be

⁵⁵ The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Statement by President Trump on the Paris Climate Accord, Washington D.C., 1 June 2017.

⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁷ United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, Paris Agreement, 2015, p. 25.

⁵⁸ Wirth, David, "While Trump Pledged Withdrawal from Paris Agreement on Climate, International Law May Provide a Safety Net", *Boston College Law School Faculty Papers*, 2017, p. 1.

politically difficult for the outgoing administration to enact the withdrawal nonetheless. Until these developments will unfold, the US remains a party to the Paris Agreement and continues to be bound by its obligations.

In practical terms, President Trump's announcement has two immediate repercussions. On the one hand, the US no longer aims to comply with its 2025 GHG reduction target of 26 percent (base year: 2005).⁵⁹ On the other hand, the Trump administration has stopped its payments to the Green Climate Fund (GCF). The Obama administration had previously committed 3 billion USD in financial support to the GCF, of which 1 billion USD were already provided.⁶⁰ The remaining 2 billion USD, representing almost 20 percent of the Fund's overall capacity (10.3 billion USD), will no longer be paid. Many observers were also left wondering in what capacity the US would be represented at future UN climate negotiations.

The 23rd Conference of the Parties (COP-23) that took place in Bonn in November 2017 was the first climate summit after President Trump's announcement and served as a test ground to examine the US role in future climate negotiations.⁶¹ Importantly, the US sent a delegation to Bonn, which signals its intention to continue to participate in the negotiations. Comparing the provisional participant lists of COP-22 (Obama administration) and COP-23 (Trump administration), one can determine that the total number of official US delegates almost halved from 91 to 48.⁶² This drop in numbers reflects a clear change in the administration's priorities. However, in the eyes of a conference participant, the US delegation comprised many familiar faces and largely continued to advocate its usual positions.⁶³

In Bonn, developing countries were vocal on a stronger differentiation in the Paris rulebook and rejected the set-up of an ambitious transparency mechanism.⁶⁴ US leadership on these issues has suffered from a lack of credibility according to an official from the EEAS.⁶⁵ The lack of credibility is particularly pronounced with regard to the

⁵⁹ Mehling & Vihma, op.cit., p. 24.

⁶⁰ S. Minas & M. Bowman, "Post-Paris / Post-Trump: The Green Climate Fund and Climate Finance Governance in the Eye of the Storm?", *TLI Think! Paper*, no. 75/2017, London, Transnational Law Institute, 2017, p. 2.

⁶¹ H. Winkler & J. Depledge, "Fiji-in-Bonn: Will the 'Talanoa Spirit' Prevail?", *Climate Policy*, vol. 18, no. 2, 2018, p. 143.

⁶² UNFCCC, 22nd Session of the Conference of the Parties, *Provisional list of registered participants*; UNFCCC, 23rd Session of the Conference of the Parties, *Provisional list of registered participants*.

 ⁶³ Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.
 ⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

issue of financing, as the US has significantly cut its contributions to the GCF. This has a negative impact on the extent to which the European Union can rely on US support during UNFCCC negotiations.⁶⁶

Another important feature of the Bonn climate summit was the presence of a second, unofficial delegation from the US. This delegation, the so-called 'We-Are-Still-In' coalition, comprised several representatives from states, cities, and the business community, representing half of US gross domestic product.⁶⁷ In Bonn, they "opened an impossible-to-miss, 27,999-square foot 'U.S. Climate Action Pavilion' outside the main COP 23 venue".⁶⁸ Moreover, they presented the report 'America's Pledge', in which they promise to make additional efforts to ensure that the US would meet its targets under the Paris Agreement.⁶⁹

There is a long-standing tradition of local and state action on climate change in the United States.⁷⁰ In fact, state legislators have time and again outperformed the federal government, as they enjoy considerable competences in environmental matters.⁷¹ The state of California serves as a case in point. California has led the way in domestic climate action, by pioneering both vehicles' emission standards and an emissions trading scheme (ETS). The introduction of the latter came as a reaction to President Bush's decision to not ratify the Kyoto Protocol in the early 2000s. In response to Trump, California engaged in extensive diplomatic activities both at home and abroad and announced that it will work to cut emissions by 50 percent until 2030.⁷²

Whereas President Bush's rejection of the Kyoto Protocol had been welcomed by a substantial part of the business community, the private sector's reaction to Trump's announcement in 2017 was overwhelmingly negative.⁷³ Rather than adapting their business strategies, enterprises continue to invest in innovation and clean energy technology.⁷⁴ This change can largely be attributed to the economic maturity that

⁶⁶ R. Keohane, "The International Climate Regime without American Leadership", Chinese Journal of Population Resources and Environment, vol. 15, no. 3, 2017, p. 185.
⁶⁷ Winkler & Depledge, op. cit., pp. 143-144.

⁶⁸ S. Leahy, "Half of U.S. Spending Power Behind Paris Climate Agreement", National Geographic, 15 November 2017.

⁶⁹ "America's Pledge", Bloomberg Philanthropies, 2017, pp. 9-11.

⁷⁰ L. Kemp, "US-proofing the Paris Climate Agreement", *Climate Policy*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2017, p. 89.

⁷¹ Gordon, Reddy & Rosenberg, *op.cit.*, p. 8.

⁷² Leahy, op.cit.

⁷³ M. Betsill, "Trump's Paris Withdrawal and the Reconfiguration of Global Climate Change Governance", *Chinese Journal of Population Resources and Environment*, vol. 15, no. 3, 2017, p. 190.

⁷⁴ Bomberg, *op.cit.*, p. 959.

clean technologies have reached over the past two decades. The long-term trend towards green energy appears largely irreversible. Hence, US emissions are likely to fall over the next decade, regardless of Trump's policies. A report from the Rhodium Group estimates that, in the absence of new policies, US emissions will fall by 15 to 19 percent by 2025, which is, however, still roughly ten percent below the target of its Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC).⁷⁵

The EU's Reaction to US Disengagement

From a geopolitical point of view, Trump's decision to leave the Paris Agreement has created a leadership gap in climate change diplomacy. The EU has been referred to as a 'natural contender' to fill this void.⁷⁶ The next section examines to what extent the EU has been able and willing to provide leadership in light of US disengagement, paying particular attention to the concepts of actorness and external engagement.

The EU's Immediate Reaction to Trump's Announcement

The EU's first official response to Trump's announcement was issued only a couple of hours after the US President had given his speech. In a press statement, the Commissioner for Climate Action, Miguel Arias Cañete, called Trump's announcement a regrettable "unilateral decision".⁷⁷ Interestingly, Cañete recalled the non-prescriptive character of the Paris Agreement and stressed that "there is room for the US to chart its own course within the Paris Agreement".⁷⁸ This formulation points to the fact that the Commissioner did not consider Trump's decision to be irreversible. The Commissioner further announced that the EU remained committed to a 'leadership' role on climate action and that it would "strengthen its existing partnerships and seek new alliances".⁷⁹

The reference to 'new alliances' does already hint at a strategic re-orientation in response to US disengagement. Commissioner Cañete specifically pointed to "US businesses, citizens and communities", which he expects to form an integral part of

⁷⁵ K. Larsen, J. Larsen, W. Herndon, S. Mohan & T. Houser, "Taking Stock 2017: Adjusting Expectations for US GHG Emissions", *Rhodium Group*, New York, 2017, p. 1. ⁷⁶ Palacková, *op.cit.*, p. 253.

⁷⁷ European Commission, Statement by Climate Action and Energy Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete on the US Announcement to Withdraw from the Paris Agreement, Press Statement, Brussels, 1 June 2017.

⁷⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁹ Ibid.

any future partnership.⁸⁰ The European Parliament's President Tajani reminded the US that "the Paris Agreement must be respected".⁸¹ Environment Committee Chair Adina-Ioana Vălean added that she hoped that "America will, in the end, come back on our side in the fight against climate change".⁸² Hence, similar to Commissioner Cañete's reaction, Vălean considered that the final word on the future participation of the US under the Paris Agreement had not yet been spoken. Moreover, she called for EU leadership and emphasised cooperation with China and the High Ambition Coalition, an alliance between small, ambitious developing countries and the EU, which was instrumental in pushing for an ambitious outcome at the Paris climate conference. The diversity of political groups within the European Parliament, however, is also reflected in a diversity of viewpoints. This was evident at the plenary session on 14 June 2017, when several Members of the European Parliament (MEPs) from the 'Europe of Nations and Freedom' group applauded Trump's decision.⁸³

The European Council and the Council of Ministers did not release a dedicated press statement in the immediate aftermath of Donald Trump's decision. Only at the next Council meeting on 19 June 2017, EU Member States finally adopted a joint response.⁸⁴ They reconfirmed their commitment to the Paris Agreement and clearly rejected President Trump's call for a renegotiation of the accord. Moreover, they emphasised that "the world can continue to count on the EU for leadership in the global fight against climate change".⁸⁵ The language of the Council conclusions resembles to a large degree to the one used by Commissioner Cañete in his statement of 1 June 2017, in particular the call for a reinforced engagement with new partners, especially non-state actors.

After the adoption of a common position at ministerial level, the EU's heads of state followed suit by adopting European Council conclusions on 22 June 2017.⁸⁶ In terms of content, the two documents are barely distinguishable. Apart from their engagement within the EU, some Member States have also sought to coordinate their

⁸⁰ Ibid.

⁸¹ European Parliament, *EP President Tajani: 'The Paris agreement is alive and we will take it forward'*, Press Release, Brussels, 1 June 2017.

⁸² Ibid.

⁸³ European Parliament, European Parliament Debate on U.S. Withdrawal from Paris Climate Agreement, video, 2 June 2016.

 ⁸⁴ Council of the European Union, Council Conclusions on Climate Change following the United States Administration's Decision to Withdraw from the Paris Agreement, Brussels, 19 June 2017.
 ⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁸⁶ European Council, European Council Conclusions on the Paris Agreement on Climate Change, Brussels, 22 June 2017.

response to Trump's announcement outside of the EU institutions. The heads of state of Germany, France and Italy released a joint statement on the day of Trump's announcement, expressing their continued commitment to the Paris Agreement.⁸⁷ In the absence of an immediate response by all 28 Member States, media attention was clearly focused on the response of these three countries.⁸⁸

The most memorable European response to Trump, however, was delivered by the French President. In a televised broadcast, Emmanuel Macron playfully transformed Trump's campaign slogan into the catchphrase 'make our planet great again'.⁸⁹ It is perhaps telling that Commission President Juncker simply recited these words when he talked about climate change in his State of the Union Address in September 2017.⁹⁰ Thanks to a smart online communication strategy and the fact that Macron delivered his speech in English and French, he managed to spread his message around the globe and successfully presented himself and his country as climate champions.

All in all, the EU's response to Donald Trump was coherent in terms of the message that was conveyed. EU leaders clearly confirmed their commitment to the Paris Agreement and signalled their intent to pursue leadership, for example by reaching out to new partners (i.e. non-state actors). However, when it comes to the delivery of the message, there was a lack of internal coordination. EU Member States needed almost two weeks to adopt a common position. In the era of online media, this is late. It was therefore the reaction of a small group of large Member States that stuck out in the immediate aftermath of Donald Trump's announcement.

EU External Engagement with non-US Actors

Already before Donald Trump's announcement, the EU had internally started to prepare for the eventuality of US withdrawal. Indeed, the EU and China began to work on a joint statement on climate change immediately after Trump's election.⁹¹ An official from the EEAS, who was present at the COP-22 negotiations, confirmed that

⁸⁷ The Italian Government, Declaration of Italy, Germany and France, 1 June 2017.

⁸⁸ J. Watts & K. Connolly, "World Leaders React after Trump Rejects Paris Climate Deal", *The Guardian*, 2 June 2017.

⁸⁹ C. Herreria, "French President to U.S. Scientists: Come Work With Us on Climate Change", *The Huffington Post*, 1 June 2017.

⁹⁰ J.-C. Juncker, *State of the Union Address 2017*, European Commission, Brussels, 13 September 2017.

⁹¹ K. Mathiesen, "Leaked EU-China Climate Statement in Full", *Climate Home News*, 1 June 2017.

the decision to prepare a joint statement was already taken during the climate summit in Morocco, which took place in parallel to the US elections.⁹² After months of careful preparations, the draft statement received the support of all EU Member States and was ready to be adopted at the 19th EU-China summit on 2 June 2017.⁹³

The draft joint statement was leaked to the press a couple of days before the summit.⁹⁴ The document includes a strong statement from both parties in support of the Paris Agreement and a promise to "step up their co-operation to enhance its implementation".⁹⁵ In particular, the two parties present a number of concrete proposals to strengthen Sino-European cooperation on a bilateral level. Prominent examples include the set-up of a nation-wide emissions trading scheme in China or the development of low-carbon mobility systems. Due to trade-related issues, however, the EU and China were unable to agree on a joint statement in 2017, so that the document was only adopted at the 20th EU-China summit in July 2018.

The EU also reached out to other key partners in the wake of Donald Trump's announcement. Together with the African Union, the Commission published a short statement on 1 June 2017, reaffirming their joint commitment to the implementation of the Paris Agreement.⁹⁶ On 14 June 2017, the European Parliament invited the President of the Republic of the Marshall Islands, who holds the chair of the High Ambition Coalition, to speak in front of the plenary on the issue of US withdrawal. Moreover, in the context of the G20 meeting in Hamburg in July 2017, EU leaders played an important role in the adoption of a statement by the heads of state and government in support of the Paris Agreement.⁹⁷

The EU also engaged in further outreach activities. On 16 September 2017, the EU together with Canada and China hosted the first 'Ministerial on Climate Action' (MoCA) in Montreal. According to an official from DG CLIMA, the creation of the MoCA is directly related to US disengagement from the global climate regime.⁹⁸ Under Obama, the US used to convene the 'Major Economies Forum on Energy and Climate Change'. This forum allowed for a high-level exchange on climate and energy between major developed and developing economies. However, under Trump this

⁹² Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

⁹³ Mathiesen, op.cit.

⁹⁴ Ibid.

⁹⁵ Ibid.

⁹⁶ European Commission, EU-African Union Joint Communiqué on the Implementation of the Paris Agreement, Brussels, 1 June 2017.

⁹⁷ Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

⁹⁸ Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

format was abandoned.⁹⁹ Hence, the MoCA is intended to replace the Major Economies Forum, by providing a new framework to continue these discussions.

Ministers from over 30 major economies followed the invitation to the first MoCA. Even though the US participated, it was the only country that was not represented at ministerial level. Moreover, instead of sending a representative from the State Department, which represents the US in climate talks, the Trump administration sent the deputy director of the US National Economic Council.¹⁰⁰ The discussions at the MoCA essentially served as preparatory talks ahead of the 2017 climate summit in Bonn and helped to streamline the work on the Paris rulebook. Moreover, the parties agreed to reconvene for a second MoCA, which took place in Brussels, in June 2018.¹⁰¹ It was hosted by the EU and "designed to help ensure the success of the 24th UN Climate Change Conference this year in Katowice, Poland".¹⁰² The high-level nature of these meetings allows the EU, China and Canada to streamline their efforts and to push jointly for a successful outcome at UN climate conferences. In this way, the MoCA should be seen as a complementary tool that is used to facilitate negotiations at the UN level.

EU External Engagement with US Actors

While the EU has intensified its efforts at reaching out to key partners beyond the US, it also continues to seek engagement with US actors. On the multilateral level, the EU aims to keep up the cooperation at climate summits. At COP-23, it continued to consult with the US delegation.¹⁰³ The US still co-chairs the working group on transparency together with China. Hence, even though the US participation in the negotiations has decreased in both quantity and quality, the country is still involved in the process. Transatlantic coordination continues especially on reporting, differentiation and transparency issues. However, the US no longer plays a leadership role in the negotiations, due to both a lack of interest and credibility.¹⁰⁴

⁹⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰⁰ D. Keating, "EU, Canada, China Try to Isolate US ahead of Bonn Climate Talks", *Deutsche Welle*, 15 September 2017.

¹⁰¹ Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹⁰² European Commission, Chairs' Summary, *Ministerial on Climate Action*, Brussels, 20-21 June 2018.

¹⁰³ Interview with an official, Climate Change Unit, Council of the European Union, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹⁰⁴ Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

On the bilateral level, the EU also remains interested in addressing climate change issues in its interactions with the US. Under Obama, the two parties had created the EU-US Energy Council in 2009.¹⁰⁵ This Council allows for high-level exchanges on climate change issues and is usually attended by the Secretaries of State and Energy on the US side and the Commissioners for Energy and Climate as well as the High Representative on the EU side. In 2016, the two parties decided to further strengthen their bilateral relations under the EU-US Energy Council, by setting up a dedicated Climate Change Working Group. The Working Group met for the first time on 22 September 2016.¹⁰⁶ Since Trump's inauguration there has been no meeting of the Climate Change Working Group,¹⁰⁷ and only recently another meeting of the EU-US Energy Council.

An examination of internal and external communication material, provided by the EU institutions, reveals that the EU had tried to revitalise these fora on multiple occasions. On 22 February 2017, for example, in a letter personally addressed to the then US Secretary of State, Rex Tillerson, High Representative Frederica Mogherini specifically mentioned the EU-US Energy Council as a "vital forum for transatlantic cooperation".¹⁰⁸ She also suggested convening the Energy Council "at a mutually convenient time during 2017".¹⁰⁹ This invitation was later re-stated in several follow-up letters written by Mogherini as well as Commissioners Šefčovič and Cañete.¹¹⁰ Moreover, the letters were drafted in a way that, albeit mentioning clean energy, climate and the environment, the focus was clearly placed on aspects of energy security and economic growth.¹¹¹ This confirms the assessment of a high-level official from the EEAS, who stated that the EU started to increasingly engage the US on climate issues through the framework of energy cooperation and security.¹¹²

As direct cooperation on climate change is assumed to be a 'red flag' for the Trump administration, there have not been any attempts at revitalising the working

¹⁰⁵ D. Belis *et al.*, "China, the United States and the European Union: Multiple Bilateralism and Prospects for a New Climate Change Diplomacy", *Carbon and Climate Law Review*, vol. 9, no. 3, 2015, pp. 213-214.

¹⁰⁶ Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹⁰⁷ Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹⁰⁸ Asktheeu.org, 2018, Letter by HRVP Frederica Mogherini.

¹⁰⁹ Ibid.

¹¹⁰ Asktheeu.org, 2018, Letter by Commission Vice-President Šefčovič and Commissioner Cañete.

¹¹¹ Ibid.

¹¹² Ibid.

group on climate change.¹¹³ This points to a strategic adjustment of the EU's engagement with the US. Even though transatlantic cooperation on climate change has always been closely related to energy, it is fair to assert that the 'energy-climate nexus' has become an even more important tool, at least from the EU's point of view, to address climate issues under Trump. Apart from its efforts to frame climate issues in terms of clean energy and energy efficiency, the EU has also increasingly tried to address the 'climate-security nexus' through formats such as the G7 and G20, or the UN Security Council.¹¹⁴

Another change is the reinforced focus on US regional and local actors. The EU is actively engaging with these actors, most notably through the 'Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate and Energy'. This Global Covenant was created in 2016 and represents a forum for cooperation between local and city actors on climate and energy-related issues.¹¹⁵ It comprises thousands of non-state actors from around the world and is currently co-chaired by Commission Vice-President Maroš Šefčovič and former New York Mayor and UN Special Envoy for Cities and Climate Change Michael Bloomberg.¹¹⁶ The value of this platform is its non-state focus, according to a Commission official.¹¹⁷ The Commission has increasingly strengthened its engagement in the steering process of the Covenant.

The importance of the Commission's input has been recently underlined by the opening of the Global Covenant's new headquarters in walking distance to the Berlaymont building in Brussels.¹¹⁸ The EU's engagement is, however, not limited to city actors. Climate Commissioner Cañete, for example, received California's Governor Brown in Brussels to discuss possibilities of linking carbon markets and cooperation on low-carbon transport.¹¹⁹ In return, Cañete visited the 2018 Global Climate Action Summit, which brought together local and regional actors in San Francisco, California. The European Parliament has also reached out to non-state actors. At COP-23, MEPs met with representatives of the 'We-Are-Still-In' initiative to discuss options to strengthen their participation in the UN climate regime.¹²⁰ Moreover, the European

¹¹³ Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹¹⁴ Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

¹¹⁵ Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹¹⁶ Ibid.

¹¹⁷ Ibid.

¹¹⁸ Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate and Energy, Global Covenant of Mayors Opens Worldwide Headquarters in Brussels, 22 March 2018.

¹¹⁹ C. Stupp, "EU and California to Discuss Linking Carbon Markets", *EURACTIV*, 8 November 2017.

¹²⁰ Interview with a MEP, Delegation for relations with the United States, via email, 3 April 2018.

Parliament has made use of the 'Transatlantic Legislative Dialogue' to initiate an exchange on climate change with members of Congress. As a result, at the meeting in December 2017, common ground could be found in particular on the importance of the cooperation on energy security and energy diversity.¹²¹

The EU Delegation in Washington also plays a crucial role in engaging with local and regional actors in the US. It developed an action plan on climate change outreach, specifically targeted at local and regional actors.¹²² This engagement strategy foresees, *inter alia*, an increased participation in conferences and meetings with a focus on local climate action.¹²³ In December 2017, the EU Ambassador to the US participated in the North American Climate Summit in Chicago, which brought together non-state actors from across the country.¹²⁴ Officials from the EEAS in Brussels also visited Chicago and had meetings with key stakeholders.¹²⁵ Importantly, the insights gained on the ground are regularly reported back to the EEAS headquarters and fed into the EU's policy processes.¹²⁶

It is a bit early to tell whether US disengagement under President Trump will have a similar effect on the EU's presence as was the case under Bush. In the early 2000s, major domestic policies (e.g. EU ETS) were launched at a time when the survival of the Kyoto Protocol was still unsure. While the adoption of these policies was motivated by a plethora of reasons, they also served to signal 'leadership-by-example'. Today, a similar development can be observed. Indeed, the EU is adopting new policies primarily with the aim to comply with its commitments taken under the Paris Agreement. These commitments are based on the EU's NDC, which so far has not been adjusted since Trump came to power.

However, the 2020 stocktaking exercise will offer an opportunity for the EU to express leadership by adopting more ambitious reduction targets. Recently, the EU has signalled its willingness to do exactly that. On the fringes of the second MoCA in Brussels, Climate Commissioner Cañete announced that the EU may be set to increase its GHG emission reduction targets from 40% by 2030 to 45%.¹²⁷ The planned adjustment comes as a result of a series of institutional negotiations on clean energy targets,

¹²¹ Ibid.

¹²² Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

¹²³ Ibid.

¹²⁴ De Botselier, *op.cit.*, p. 3.

¹²⁵ Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

¹²⁶ Ibid.

¹²⁷ S. Morgan, "Cañete: EU 'de facto' Upping Carbon Reduction Pledge to -45%", *EURACTIV*, 21 June 2018.

producing more ambitious outcomes than previously foreseen by the Commission. Even more recently, the European Parliament and the Council adopted their positions regarding the Commission proposal on CO₂ emissions of passenger cars for the post-2020 period. Again, both institutions exceeded the targets proposed by the Commission, pointing to a general trend amongst the co-legislators in favour of more ambitious climate action.¹²⁸

Even though it is difficult to establish a direct causal link between US disengagement and the observed appetite for enhanced climate action amongst EU decision-makers, this paper argues that a partial correlation cannot be denied. The Eurobarometer regularly shows that climate change ranks amongst the top priorities that EU citizens want the EU to work on.¹²⁹ In light of the upcoming European Parliament elections and an increasingly Eurosceptic citizenry at home, both the European Parliament and the Council have an interest in presenting themselves as champions of the climate cause. US disengagement therefore creates a 'window of opportunity' for the EU to prove its own relevance by enhancing its internal climate policy. Consequently, the EU's presence in the field of climate change is in the process of being strengthened, also because US disengagement has increased a sense of urgency to do more.

The effect of US disengagement on the EU's opportunity was even more pronounced. Just like the non-ratification of the Kyoto Protocol, Trump's decision to withdraw the US from the Paris Agreement resulted in a weakening of the global climate regime. The impact of his decision in terms of leadership, funding, expertise and credibility is considerable. On a normative/ideational level, Trump has also questioned the science of climate change. His stance on global warming and science in general has been interpreted as an attack on the very idea of evidence-based policy-making. In fact, some observers have even spoken of the emergence of an age of 'post-truth' politics.¹³⁰ Trump's announcement has especially created a void in terms of leadership. The EU is one of the potential candidates to fill this void, but so are others such as China, India or Canada. When the US decided to pull out of the Kyoto Protocol, the EU was considered to be the only viable alternative for leadership. In an

¹²⁸ R. Toplensky, "EU ministers agree 35% car emissions reduction by 2030", *Financial Times*, 10 October 2018.

¹²⁹ European Commission, Documentation, Citizen Support for Climate Action.

¹³⁰ W. Davies, "The Age of Post-Truth Politics", The New York Times, 24 August 2016.

era of fragmented leadership, the EU's opportunity continues to be conducive to external engagement, but has been subject to a higher degree of competition.

The EU's capability in climate diplomacy has not been substantially altered since the entry into force of the Lisbon Treaty. However, in terms of coherence, two observations can be made. On the one hand, the EU's communication strategy after President Trump's announcement appeared at times uncoordinated. Even though EU leaders largely expressed the same message, the lack of a single, forceful and immediate response from all EU Member States damaged internal coherence. On the other hand, the EU's engagement in terms of action was much better coordinated. Whereas the EU's multi-level governance harmed the delivery of a single message, the EU's diplomatic activities benefitted from its multilevel engagement. Member States and EU institutions successfully complemented each other in their diplomatic efforts to keep up the Paris momentum.

Taking presence, opportunity and capability together, this paper thus argues that the EU's actorness has been strengthened as a result of US disengagement under Trump. This strengthening is most pronounced when it comes to opportunity and presence. The paper also identified three important adaptations concerning the form of EU external engagement. First, the EU has strengthened its cooperation with key partner countries such as China and Canada. Second, it has increasingly framed climate change issues in terms of energy cooperation and security in its bilateral relations with the US. Third, the EU's engagement with local and regional actors has been significantly reinforced. Rather than claiming that EU engagement with non- and sub-state actors is the result of US disengagement, this paper argues that the Trump administration's policies reinforced the importance attached to already existing relations with non-state actors.

Hence, the EU's external engagement has intensified and was most clearly shaped by the interlocutors' and arenas. The EU's focus on key partners such as China and Canada as well as local and regional actors is not new, but more resources have been invested in these relations. Moreover, existing venues such as the Global Covenant have received increasing attention and new formats such as the MoCA have been created in response to US disengagement. The EU's objectives in international climate diplomacy have remained largely the same. The EU continues to advocate for transparency and a strong review mechanism, while defending an equal application of the rules to all parties.

26

The EU also continues to reach out to the US. However, the mechanisms that are used for engagement have been adjusted significantly. The EU increasingly aims at framing climate issues in terms of energy and security, strategically adapting itself to the Trump administration's priorities. Its (successful) attempts to revitalise the EU-US Energy Council stand witness to this approach. Moreover, specific engagement strategies have been implemented within the EEAS, most notably through the EU Delegation to the US. These strategies focus on outreach activities targeted at local and regional actors as well as civil society. The European Parliament recently adopted a report calling on all EU Delegations to develop a climate action plan and engage in consistent climate diplomacy, not only in the US but across the globe.¹³¹

In contrast to these persuasive 'mechanisms', Trade Commissioner Malmström has also announced to conclude future free trade deals exclusively with those countries that have ratified the Paris Agreement.¹³² Even though discussions on a trade deal with the US have been frozen since 2016, these may well become relevant again in the future, not least as a potential solution to the current conflict on import tariffs. Hence, this move can be seen as an attempt to complement the EU's persuasive approach with a greater focus on coercive, or at least bargaining-based instruments. Finally, the continuous search for new policy tools show that the EU is still in a process of strategic adjustment.

Conclusion: What comes next?

This paper has explored to what extent the US decision to withdraw from the Paris Agreement had an impact on EU climate diplomacy. The findings have revealed that US disengagement has strengthened EU actorness and external engagement. Moreover, it was shown that US withdrawal from the Paris Agreement requires a lengthy and formal procedure that can only be completed after the next presidential elections in November 2020. Even though President Trump's decision to immediately cease the implementation of the Paris Agreement has important practical repercussions, the US constitutional system of checks and balances as well as regional, local and civil society engagement have so far limited the effect of President Trump's policies. Nonetheless, the impact of US disengagement on the global climate regime in terms of leadership, funding, expertise and credibility is considerable.

¹³¹ Morgan, op.cit.

¹³² M. Dupré & S. Leré, "Trade and Climate: How the EU Can Protect the Paris Agreement", *EURACTIV*, 28 February 2018.

In this context, the EU is once again identified as a 'natural contender' for leadership. However, in an era of fragmented leadership, the EU can no longer provide such leadership on its own. Instead, it increasingly shares this role with other key players. The list of partners that the EU has reached out to in the wake of President Trump's inauguration is diverse and ranges from the African Union to US Governors and non-state actors. In the future, the EU could explore further options for a stronger engagement of sub- and non-state actors within the UN climate regime. In particular, their participation in the negotiations at climate summits could be strengthened. Non-state actors are an important source and channel for climate funding. It would be possible, for example, to look into opportunities to allow for a greater participation of the private sector in the GCF.

Additionally, the EU's clout as a trade power could be an effective bargaining chip. So far, the EU's reaction to US disengagement under President Trump has mostly relied on persuasion. Recently, Commissioner Malmström has started a discussion on linking ratification of the Paris Agreement to the conclusion of future trade deals. Although it is doubtful that such a move would influence Trump's position, the climate-trade nexus provides a plethora of opportunities for engagement that could provide additional leverage. One potential tool would be to revitalise the negotiations on the Environmental Goods Agreement. The EU and the US have a joint interest in the facilitation of trade of 'green goods'. Such an agreement has the potential to make clean technology more affordable and to encourage competition. Negotiations came to a halt in late 2016, mainly due to technical issues.

In December 2018, the 24th Conference of the Parties will take place in Katowice. The conference will primarily focus on the finalisation of the Paris rulebook, but talks will also touch on the question of enhanced ambitions. Already now, it is clear that higher ambitions are needed to keep global warming below two degrees Celsius. Recent developments suggest that the EU may adapt its NDC to reflect an increase in its emission reduction target from 40 to 45 percent by 2030. This in itself will not be enough. It will be vital for the environmental effectiveness of the Paris Agreement that the emerging economics, in particular China, will raise their ambitions as well. The socio-economic turbulences that some emerging economies have been facing recently, in particular with regard to trade, might also prove to be barriers on the way towards enhanced action.

The emerging alliance between the EU, China and Canada might prove crucial in setting the pace at COP 24. In the absence of US leadership, this format will receive

more attention. Ahead of the upcoming European Parliament elections next year, the EU institutions appear united in their support for more climate action. However, much will depend on the Member States. With Poland holding the COP Presidency and Romania taking over the EU Council Presidency, two rather climate-sceptic countries are set to occupy powerful positions at a crucial moment. In this context, active leadership is required not only from the Commission but also from the other Member States.

Finally, it is important to stress that the EU is still in the process of adjusting to the new realities of international climate diplomacy and US foreign policy more generally. This paper has provided an insight into the early stages of this adaptation process. As a result, its main limitation is that its findings remain preliminary.

Bibliography

Articles and Book Chapters

Belis, David, Paul Joffe, Bart Kerremans & Ye Qi, "China, the United States and the European Union: Multiple Bilateralism and Prospects for a New Climate Change Diplomacy", *Carbon and Climate Law Review*, vol. 9, no. 3, 2015, pp. 203-218.

Belis, David, Simon Schunz, Dhanasree Jayaram & Tao Wang, "Climate Diplomacy and the Rise of 'Multiple Bilateralism' between China, India and the EU", *Carbon & Climate Law Review*, vol. 12, no. 2, 2018, pp. 85-97.

Betsill, Michele, "Trump's Paris Withdrawal and the Reconfiguration of Global Climate Change Governance", *Chinese Journal of Population Resources and Environment*, vol. 15, no. 3, 2017, pp. 189-191.

Bomberg, Elizabeth, "Environmental Politics in the Trump Era: An Early Assessment", *Environmental Politics*, vol. 26, no. 5, 2017, pp. 956-963.

Bretherton, Charlotte & John Vogler, *The European Union as a Global Actor*, London, Routledge, 2006, 2nd edn.

Depledge, Joanna, "Against the Grain: The United States and the Global Climate Change Regime", *Global Change*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2005, pp. 11-27.

Dumbrell, John, "Unilateralism and 'America First'? President George W. Bush's Foreign Policy, The Political Quarterly, vol. 73, no. 3, 2002, pp. 279-287.

Freeman, Jody, "The Limits of Executive Power: The Obama-Trump Transition", *Nebraska Las Review*, vol. 96, no. 3, 2018, pp. 546-575.

Hill, Christopher, Michael Smith & Sophie Vanhoonacker, "International Relations and the European Union: Themes and Issues", in Christopher Hill, Michael Smith & Sophie Vanhoonacker (eds.), International Relations and the European Union, Oxford, Oxford University Press, 2017, 3rd edn., pp. 3-22.

Kahn, Greg, "The Fate of the Kyoto Protocol under the Bush Administration", Berkeley Journal of International Law, vol. 21, no. 3, 2003, pp. 548-571.

Kelemen, Daniel & David Vogel, "Trading Places: The Role of the United States and the European Union in International Environmental Politics", *Comparative Political Studies*, vol. 43, no. 4, 2010, pp. 427-456.

Kemp, Lukas, "US-proofing the Paris Climate Agreement", *Climate Policy*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2017, pp. 86-101.

Keohane, Robert, "The International Climate Regime without American Leadership", Chinese Journal of Population Resources and Environment, vol. 15, no. 3, 2017, pp. 184-185.

Lesser, Jonathan, "Energy and Environmental Policy in the Trump Era", *Natural Gas Electricity*, vol. 33, no. 10, 2017, pp. 1-6.

Li, Mingjiang, "China-EU Relations: Strategic Partnership at a Crossroads", China: An International Journal, vol. 7, no. 2, 2009, pp. 227-254.

Mehling, Michael & Antto Vihma, "'Mourning for America' – Donald Trump's Climate Change Policy", Finnish Institute of International Affairs (FIIA) Analysis, no. 8, 2017, pp. 4-28.

Men, Jing, "Climate Change and EU-China Partnership: Realist Disguise or Institutionalist Blessing?", Asia Europe Journal, vol. 12, nos. 1-2, 2014, pp. 49-62.

Oberthür, Sebastian & Claire Roche Kelly, "EU Leadership in International Climate Policy: Achievements and Challenges", *The International Spectator*, vol. 43, no. 3, 2008, pp. 35-50.

Oberthür, Sebastian & Lisanne Groen, "Explaining Goal Achievement in International Negotiations: The EU and the Paris Agreement on Climate Change", *Journal of European Public Policy*, vol. 25, no. 5, 2018, pp. 708-727.

Palacková, Eva, "The Race for Climate Leadership in the Era of Trump and Multilevel Governance", *European View*, vol. 16, no. 2, 2017, pp. 251-260.

Parker, Charles, Christer Karlsson & Mattias Hjerpe, "Assessing the European Union's global climate change leadership: from Copenhagen to the Paris Agreement", *Journal of European Integration*, vol. 39, no. 2, 2017, pp. 239-252.

Schunz, Simon, Chad Damro & Sieglinde Gstöhl, "Analytical Framework: Understanding and Explaining EU External Engagement", in Chad Damro, Sieglinde Gstöhl & Simon Schunz (eds.), *The European Union's Evolving External Engagement – Towards New Sectoral Diplomacies?*, Abingdon, Routledge, 2017, pp. 15-33.

Shambaugh, David, "The New Strategic Triangle: U.S. and Europeans Reactions to China's Rise", The Washington Quarterly, vol. 28, no. 3, 2005, pp. 7-25.

Torney, Diarmuid, "Bilateral Climate Cooperation: The EU's Relations with China and India", Global Environmental Politics, vol. 15, no. 1, 2015, pp. 105–122.

Van Schaik, Louise & Simon Schunz, "Explaining EU Activism and Impact in Global Climate Politics: Is the Union a Norm- or Interest-Driven Actor?", *Journal of Common Market Studies*, vol. 50, no. 1, 2012, pp. 169-186.

Vogler, John & Charlotte Bretherton, "The European Union as a Protagonist to the United States on Climate Change", International Studies Perspectives, vol. 7, 2006, pp. 1-22.

Winkler, Harald & Joanna Depledge, "Fiji-in-Bonn: Will the 'Talanoa Spirit' Prevail?", *Climate Policy*, vol. 18, no. 2, 2018, pp. 141-145.

Wirth, David, "While Trump Pledged Withdrawal from Paris Agreement on Climate, International Law May Provide a Safety Net", Boston College Law School Faculty Papers, 2017, pp. 1-2.

Electronic Sources

Asktheeu.org, 2018, Letter by the HRVP Frederica Mogherini to the US Secretary of State, (obtained via a document request to the EEAS), available at, https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/communication_on_eu_us_energy_co#incoming-16628

Asktheeu.org, 2018, Follow-up letter by HRVP Frederica Mogherini to the US Secretary of State, (obtained via a document request to the EEAS), available at, https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/communication_on_eu_us_energy_co#incoming-16628

Asktheeu.org, 2018, Letter by Commission Vice-President Šefčovič and Commissioner Cañete to the US Secretary of Energy, (obtained via a document request to the EEAS), available at, https://www.asktheeu.org/en/request/communication_on_eu_us_energy_co#incoming-16628

"America's Pledge", *Bloomberg Philanthropies*, 2017, retrieved 12 January 2018, https://www.bbhub.io/dotorg/sites/28/2017/11/AmericasPledgePhaseOneReportWeb.pdf

Biedenkopf, Katja, "Transatlantic Climate Diplomacy", American Institute for Contemporary German Studies, Washington, D.C., 2016, retrieved 3 February 2018, http://www.aicgs.org/publication/transatlantic-climate-diplomacy

Biedenkopf, Katja, "Why Trump's pull-out of the Paris Agreement may open the door for state Governors to push their own climate action", *London School of Economics US Centre*, 2017, retrieved 03 February 2018, https://lirias.kuleuven.be/handle/123456789/598713

Bush, George W., "Letter to Members of the Senate on the Kyoto Protocol on Climate Change", U.S. Government Publishing Office, 14 March 2001, retrieved 12 February 2018, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/WCPD-2001-03-19/pdf/WCPD-2001-03-19-Pg444-2.pdf

Davies, William, "The Age of Post-Truth Politics", *The New York Times*, 24 August 2016, retrieved 06 March 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/24/opinion/campaign-stops/the-age-of-post-truth-politics.html?mtrref=www.google.be&gwh=3E99AA9BA272337750DFB3A22E9CBA3A &gwt=pay&assetType=opinion

De Botselier, Bram, "US climate politics in the Trump era: Options for EU engagement", College of Europe Policy Brief (CEPOB), 1/2018, Burges, College of Europe.

Dlouhy, Jennifer, "New EPA Boss Same as the Old: Pruitt Policies to Stay Intact", *Bloomberg*, 6 July 2018, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-07-06/new-epa-boss-same-as-the-old-boss-pruitt-policy-to-stay-intact

Dupré, Mathilde & Samuel Leré, "Trade and Climate: How the EU Can Protect the Paris Agreement", *EURACTIV*, 28 February 2018, retrieved 18 March 2018, https://www.euractiv.com/section/climate-environment/opinion/trade-and-climate-how-the-eu-can-protect-the-paris-agreement/

Friedman, Lisa, "As U.S. Sheds Role as Climate Change Leader, Who Will Fill the Void?", *The New York Times*, 12 November 2017, retrieved 28 March 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/12/climate/bonn-climate-change.html

Global Covenant of Mayors for Climate and Energy, *Global Covenant of Mayors opens worldwide headquarters in Brussels*, 22 March 2018, retrieved 3 April 2018, https://www.globalcovenantofmayors.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/GCoM-Press-Release_Office-Opening_22.03.18_final.pdf

Gordon, David, Divya Reddy & Elizabeth Rosenberg, "After Paris: A Climate Agenda that Serves U.S. Interests", *Center for a New American Security*, Washington D.C., 2017.

Haas, Benjamin, "Climate change: China calls US 'selfish' after Trump seeks to bring back coal", *The Guardian*, 30 March 2017, retrieved 28 March 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/mar/30/climate-change-china-us-selfish-trump-coal

Herreria, Carla, "French President to U.S. Scientists: Come Work With Us on Climate Change", *The Huffington Post*, 1 June 2017, retrieved 8 March 2018, https://www.huffingtonpost.com/ entry/french-president-macron-invites-us-scientists-to-france-climate-change_us_ 5930983de4b0c242ca2279a2

Hirschfeld-Davis, Julie, "Spending Plan Passed by Congress Is a Rebuke to Trump. Here's Why", *The New York Times*, 22 March 2018, retrieved 23 March 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/22/us/politics/trump-government-spendingbill.html?rref=collection%2Ftimestopic%2FFederal%20Budget%20(U.S.)

Hirschfeld Davis & M. D. Shear, "Trump Signs Spending Bill, Reversing Veto Threat and Avoiding Government Shutdown", *The New York Times*, 23 March 2018, retrieved 24 March 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/23/us/politics/trump-veto-spending-bill.html?rref=collection%2Ftimestopic%2FFederal%20Budget%20

Keating, Dave, "EU, Canada, China try to isolate US ahead of Bonn climate talks", *Deutsche Welle*, 15 September 2017, retrieved 12 January 2018, http://www.dw.com/en/eu-canada-china-try-to-isolate-us-ahead-of-bonn-climate-talks/a-40530601

Larsen, Kate, John Larsen, Whitney Herndon, Sashank Mohan & Trevor Houser, "Taking Stock 2017: Adjusting Expectations for US GHG Emissions", *Rhodium Group*, New York, 2017.

Leahy, Stephen, "Half of U.S. Spending Power Behind Paris Climate Agreement", National Geographic, 15 November 2017, retrieved 18 November 2017, https://news.nationalgeographic.com/2017/11/were-still-in-paris-climate-agreement-coalition-bonn-cop23/

Mathiesen, K., "Leaked EU-China climate statement in full", *Climate Home News*, 1 June 2017, retrieved 14 April 2018, http://www.climatechangenews.com/2017/06/01/leaked-eu-china-climate-statement-full/

McGrath, Matt, "European steps in to cover US shortfall in funding climate science", BBC, 15 November 2017, retrieved 08 December 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/scienceenvironment-42004328 Milman, Oliver & Sabrina Siddiqui, "Scott Pruitt, Trump's embattled EPA chief, resigns amid ethics scandals", *The Guardian*, 6 July 2018, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2018/jul/05/scott-pruitt-resigns-epa-trump-latest-news-resignation

Minas, Stephen & Megan Bowman, "Post-Paris / Post-Trump: The Green Climate Fund and Climate Finance Governance in the Eye of the Storm?", *TLI Think! Paper*, no. 75/2017, Transnational Law Institute, London, 2017, pp. 1-26.

Morgan, Sam, "Cañete: EU 'de facto' upping carbon reduction pledge to -45%", EURACTIV, 21 June 2018, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://www.euractiv.com/section/climate-environment/news/eu-in-de-facto-position-to-up-emissions-reduction-from-40-to-45

Stupp, Catherine, "EU and California to discuss lining carbon markets", EURACTIV, 08 November 2017, retrieved 11 March 2018, https://www.euractiv.com/section/emissions-trading-scheme/news/eu-and-california-to-discuss-linking-carbon-markets

Toosi, Nahal, "Tillerson looking to eliminate dozens of special envoy posts", *Politico*, 28 August 2017, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://www.politico.com/story/2017/08/28/tillerson-state-department-envoys-242118

Toplensky, Rochelle, "EU ministers agree 35% car emissions reduction by 2030", *Financial Times*, 10 October 2018, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/2075038a-cc58-11e8-b276-b9069bde0956

Volcovici, Valerie, "Environmental Groups Sue Trump Administration for Approving Keystone Pipeline", *Reuters*, 30 March 2017, retrieved 17 March 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-pipeline-keystone-lawsuit/environmental-groups-sue-trump-administration-for-approving-keystone-pipeline-idUSKBN1712DZ

Watts, Jonathan & Kate Connolly, "World Leaders React after Trump Rejects Paris Climate Deal", *The Guardian*, 2 June 2017, retrieved 25 March 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jun/01/trump-withdraw-paris-climate-deal-world-leaders-react

Interviews

Interview with an MEP, Delegation for relations with the US, via email, 3 April 2018.

Interview with an official, Climate Change Unit, Council of the EU, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

Interview with an official, DG CLIMA, European Commission, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

Interview with an official, EEAS, via telephone, 28 March 2018.

Interview with an official, US Desk, EEAS, Brussels, 4 April 2018.

Official Sources

Council of the European Union, *Council conclusions on climate change following the United States Administration's decision to withdraw from the Paris Agreement*, Brussels, 19 June 2017, retrieved 16 April 2018, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/06/19/ climate-change

Council of the European Union, *Letter to US President-elect Donald Trump*, Brussels, 09 November 2016, retrieved 6 March 2018, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/media/24229/letterto-president-elect-mr-donald-j-trump.pdf

Council of the European Union, *Council Conclusions on Climate Diplomacy*, General Secretariat of the Council, Brussels, 26 February 2018.

European Commission, Chairs' Summary, *Ministerial on Climate Action*, Brussels, 20-21 June, retrieved 12 October 2018, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/sites/clima/files/news/20180621_moca_en.pdf

European Commission, Documentation, *Citizen Support for Climate Action*, retrieved 12 October 2018, retrieved 12 October, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/citizens/support_en

European Commission, Press Release, Speech by EU Climate Action and Energy Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete, Brussels, 8 February 2016, retrieved 4 November 2017, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_SPEECH-16-264_de.htm

European Commission, Press Statement, Statement by Climate Action and Energy Commissioner Miguel Arias Cañete on the US announcement to withdraw from the Paris Agreement, Brussels, 1 June 2017, retrieved 25 March 2018, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_STATEMENT-17-1513_en.htm

European Commission, Statement, EU-African Union Joint Communiqué on the Implementation of the Paris Agreement, Brussels, 1 June 2017, retrieved 28 March 2018, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_STATEMENT-17-1515_en.htm

European Commission, EU co-hosts major international climate meeting with Canada and China, 15 September 2017, retrieved 4 March 2018, https://ec.europa.eu/clima/news/eu-co-hosts-major-international-climate-meeting-canada-and-china_en

European Commission, EU-African Union Joint Communiqué on the Implementation of the Paris Agreement, Brussels, 1 June 2017, retrieved 4 January 2018, http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_STATEMENT-17-1515_en.htm

European Council, European Council conclusions on the Paris Agreement on climate change, Brussels, 22 June 2017, retrieved 20 March 2018, http://www.consilium.europa.eu/ en/press/press-releases/2017/06/22/euco-paris-agreement/

European Parliament, Press Release, *EP President Tajani: 'The Paris Agreement Is alive and We Will Take It Forward'*, Brussels, 1 June 2017, retrieved 25 March 2018, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/press-room/20170601IPR76521/ep-president-tajani-the-paris-agreement-is-alive-and-we-will-take-it-forward

European Parliament Debate on U.S. Withdrawal from Paris Climate Agreement, European Parliament, video, 14 June 2017, retrieved 2 April 2018, https://www.c-span.org/video/?429941-2/european-parliament-debate-us-withdrawal-paris-climate-agreement

European Parliament, *Bonn Conference on Climate Change*, European Parliament Resolution, Brussels, 5 July 2001, retrieved 12 March 2018, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=CELEX:52001IP0473&from=EN

European Parliament, Resolution on the 2017 UN Climate Change Conference in Bonn, Germany (COP23), Strasbourg, 4 October 2017, retrieved 7 February 2018, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&language=EN&reference=P8-TA-2017-0380

Juncker, Jean-Claude, State of the Union Address 2017, European Commission, Brussels, 13 September 2017.

The Italian Government, Declaration of Italy, Germany and France, 01 June 2017, retrieved 22March2018,http://www.governo.it/articolo/dichiarazione-italia-germania-francia-sullannuncio-degli-usa-delluscita-dallaccordo-di

The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, *President Bush Discusses Global Climate Change*, Washington D.C., 11 June 2001, retrieved 4 February 2018, https://georgewbush-whitehouse.archives.gov/news/releases/2001/06/20010611-2.html

The White House, Executive Orders, Presidential Executive Order on Promoting Energy Independence and Economic Growth, Washington D.C., 28 March 2017, retrieved 16 March 2018, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/presidential-executive-orderpromoting-energy-independence-economic-growth The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Statement by President Trump on the Paris Climate Accord, Washington D.C., 1 June, 2017, retrieved 12 February 2018, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-president-trump-paris-climate-accord/

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), Paris Agreement, United Nations, 2015, retrieved 5 March 2018, https://unfccc.int/files/essential_background/ convention/application/pdf/english_paris_agreement.pdf

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), 22nd Session of the Conference of the Parties, *Provisional list of registered participants*, retrieved 11 January 2018, https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/resource/docs/2016/cop22/eng/misc02p02.pdf

United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), 23rd Session of the Conference of the Parties, *Provisional list of registered participants*, retrieved 11 January 2018, https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/2017/cop23/eng/PLOP.pdf

List of recent EU Diplomacy Papers

For the full list of papers and free download, please visit www.coleurope.eu/EUDP

1/2017

Thomas Coibion, How Effective Is the EU as a Mediator? The Case of the Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia

2/2017

Marikki Rieppola, The EU Advisory Mission Ukraine: Normative or Strategic Objectives?

3/2017

Martin Ronceray, A Bureaucratic Bias? EU Election Observation Missions in Africa: Between Independence and Development Industry

4/2017

Benedikt van den Boom, EU Region-Building in the Neighbourhood: The Eastern Partnership's Contribution in the South Caucasus

5/2017

Jan Jakub Uziębło, United in Ambiguity? EU and NATO Approaches to Hybrid Warfare and Hybrid Threats

6/2017

Giorgio Bassotti, Did the European Union Light a Beacon of Hope in North Africa? Assessing the Effectiveness of EU Democracy Promotion in Tunisia

7/2017

François Foret, How the European External Action Service Deals with Religion through Religious Freedom

8/2017

Sebastian Forsch, The European Union's Changing Approach towards Multilateralism

9/2017

Ufuk Alkan, The Modernization of Turkey's Customs Union with the European Union: Reasons and Possible Outcomes

10/2017

Brice Didier, The Syrian Conflict and Russia's Search for Regional Hegemony in a Contested Middle East: Implications for the Euro-Atlantic Community

11/2017

Bram De Botselier, The European Union's Performance in Multilateral Environmental Agreements: Was the Lisbon Treaty a Game Changer?

12/2017

Johan Bjerkem, Member States as 'Trustees' of the Union? The European Union in the Arctic Council

13/2017

Etienne Reussner, The Rise of an Emerging Diplomatic Actor? Assessing the Role of the EU Delegation to the African Union

1/2018

Elise Cuny, The EU's New Migration Partnership with Mali: Shifting towards a Risky Security-Migration-Development Nexus

2/2018

Sara Canali, The Thin Veil of Change: The EU's Promotion of Gender Equality in Egypt and Tunisia

3/2018

Bram De Botselier, Sofia López Piqueres & Simon Schunz, Addressing the 'Arctic Paradox': Environmental Policy Integration in the European Union's Emerging Arctic Policy

4/2018

Valentin Steinhauer, Leaving the Paris Agreement: The United States' Disengagement from the Global Climate Regime and its Impact on EU Climate Diplomacy



College of Europe Studies

Order online at www.peterlang.com



vol. 20 Highman, Ludovic, The European Union's Modernisation Agenda for Higher Education and the Case of Ireland, 2017 (272 p.) ISBN 978-2-8076-0616-6 pb.

vol. 19 Bourgeois, Jacques H.J. / Marco Bronckers / Reinhard Quick (eds.), WTO Dispute Settlement: a Check-up: Time to Take Stock, 2017 (167 p.) ISBN 978-2-80760-377-6 pb.

vol. 18 Schunz, Simon, European Union Foreign Policy and the Global Climate Regime, 2014 (371 p.), ISBN 978-2-87574-134-9 pb.

vol. 17 Govaere, Inge / Hanf, Dominik (eds.), Scrutinizing Internal and External Dimensions of European Law: Les dimensions internes et externes du droit européen à l'épreuve, Liber Amicorum Paul Demaret, Vol. I and II, 2013 (880 p.), ISBN 978-2-87574-085-4 pb.

vol. 16 Chang, Michele / Monar, Jörg (eds.), The European Commission in the Post-Lisbon Era of Crises: Between Political Leadership and Policy Management (With a Foreword by Commission Vice President Maros Sefcovic), 2013 (298 p.), ISBN 978-2-87574-028-1 pb.

vol. 15 Mahncke, Dieter / Gstöhl, Sieglinde (eds.), European Union Diplomacy: Coherence, Unity and Effectiveness (with a Foreword by Herman Van Rompuy), 2012 (273 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-/842-3 pb.

vol. 14 Lannon, Erwan (ed.), The European Neighbourhood Policy's Challenges / Les défis de la politique européenne de voisinage, 2012 (491 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-779-2 pb.

vol. 13 Cremona, Marise / Monar, Jörg / Poli, Sara (eds.), The External Dimension of the European Union's Area of Freedom, Security and Justice, 2011 (434 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-728-0 pb.

vol. 12 Men, Jing / Balducci, Giuseppe (eds.), Prospects and Challenges for EU-China Relations in the 21st Century: The Partnership and Cooperation Agreement, 2010 (262 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-641-2 pb.

vol. 11 Monar, Jörg (ed.), The Institutional Dimension of the European Union's Area of Freedom, Security and Justice, 2010 (268 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-615-3 pb.

vol. 10 Hanf, Dominik / Malacek, Klaus / Muir Elise (dir.), Langues et construction européenne, 2010 (286 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-594-1 br.

vol. 9 Pelkmans, Jacques / Hanf, Dominik / Chang, Michele (eds.), *The EU Internal Market in Comparative Perspective: Economic, Political and Legal Analyses*, 2008 (314 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-424-1 pb.

vol. 8 Govaere, Inge / Ullrich, Hans (eds.), Intellectual Property, Market Power and the Public Interest, 2008 (315 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-422-7 pb.

vol. 7 Inotai, András, The European Union and Southeastern Europe: Troubled Waters Ahead?, 2007 (414 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-071-7 pb.

vol. 6 Govaere, Inge / Ullrich, Hanns (eds.), Intellectual Property, Public Policy, and International Trade, 2007 (232 p.), ISBN 978-90-5201-064-9 pb.